College Council

Contra Costa College

Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, February 12, 2004

2:30 p.m. – AA-135

Present:

Classified:  Barbara Allcox, John Christensen, Barb Ross, Teresina Steffes

Faculty:  Saul Jones, Judy Mays, Leverett Smith, Ron Weston, Barbara Williams

Management:  Susan Lamb, Jennifer Ounjian-Auque, McKinley Williams

Students:  Gigi Green, Eun Chul Yoon, Anthony Taylor, Yanin Llamas, Katrina Tatterham

Guests:  Philip Andreini, Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Donna Floyd, Priscilla Leadon, Lila Lopez (student)

Absent:  Helen Carr, Joyce Edwards, Mariles Magalong

1.  CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order at 2:37 p.m. by Council Chair, Susan 

      Lamb.

2.  INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS:  Jennifer Oujian-Auque introduced a couple of new   

students:  Yanin Llamas and Lila Melera.  Saul Jones announced that Barbara Williams will  now be replacing Bruce Carlton.

3.  APPROVAL OF AGENDA: The agenda was approved with the addition of 6c. Proposed 

     Marketing Priorities and amending the Next Meeting date to Wednesday, March 10, 2004.  

4.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  The December 10, 2003, minutes were amended.  "Susan  

     wrote on the white board . . ." was changed to read "Questions mentioned were . . .".

5.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  a) Vision Statement - Tim Clow said their committee would 

      meet on the 13th and will report back at the next meeting.  

      b) Memorial Benches - Linda Cherry gave a power presentation from their meeting with the      

landscape architect that showed a specific area in the arboretum for a proposed memorial/honorary garden.  This is the area below the steps from the Music Building before the large incline.  The bench committee decided they needed to select a specific area that would not be affected by the massive remodels occurring this year and next.  She also distributed the Foundation's brochure created in the 90's that lists all of the buildings on campus as well as classrooms with a price list.  This was intended as a fundraiser using plaques placed in a visible location of the purchased area.  Linda showed the Council various designs of benches, tree grates and bricks that could be purchased and displayed around campus.  The benches are made from recycled plastic and run about $1,500.00.  The criteria for the benches are or any other structure to be used is a) low maintenance b) vandal resistant c) aesthetically pleasing.  Linda said their committee had much discussion about the benches that are already placed on campus conflicting with this new design of bench for fundraising purposes.  There was some discussion about the bricks that are displayed outside of the library.  Mack said these would have to be moved because of the library remodel.  After much discussion, Susan suggested we design a plan first, designating the areas that could use a bench or tree grate and go from here.  Teresina mentioned concerns about safety in the arboretum.  It was decided that there is some foot traffic from students going from the upper lots to the main part of campus as well as ASU walking through occasionally.  Leverett mentioned that the benches should be placed on campus where there is a high volume of traffic and possible use.  Philip echoed Leverett's sentiments.  Katrina also expressed the same commentary about placing benches on campus were they are most likely to be used and seen.  Susan said we will send this back to the bench committee with a new charge to look at the campus as a whole and see where benches can be placed.  Jennifer expressed concerns about keeping the creek area natural and perhaps including the biology department to help develop the natural flora and fauna of the creek arboretum with a perpetual plaque where names can be added.  

C) Student Services Procedure 3027 - Student Code of Conduct - Barb asked if number 17 on Page 3 could be amended to add "or college" at the end of the statement  ("Willful or persistent smoking in any area where smoking has been prohibited by law or by regulation of the Governing Board;" ) since we have our own regulation for smoking.  It was agreed that we would recommend "or college" to the end of that statement.  Saul asked about the terminology on Page 6 and if we should consider adding police services when having a student removed from the classroom.  Judy has some concerns as well saying the way this procedure is written it sounds as though the instructors physically remove students from the classroom.  There was much discussion on this issue.  Eun Chul Yoon asked for clarification on disciplinary action of a student as well as the grounds for removing a student from class.  Mack responded by stating that an instructor has a right to remove a student from the classroom when the orderly operation of the college is disrupted.  The instructor should request the student to stop the behavior first and then the instructor has the right to have the student removed.  It was then decided to vote on changing the definition of "Removal" on Page 4 to read "Removal of a student from class by an instructor or with the assistance of police services as necessary." This would keep from having to amend the entire document where it refers to removing of a student from the classroom.  Susan called a four-minute break for each constituency group to meet on the vote.  Faculty - yes; Classified - yes; Managers - yes; and Students - yes.  Saul raised some concerns about 8B3 (The instructor may request that the student meet with the College President or President's Designee prior to returning to class.)  He said that in order for us to remain student centered we need a specific timeline on the meeting between the student and administration and preferably no longer than two days since any longer would be detriment to the student missing class work.  Judy said this procedure is not ready for adoption the way it is written.  It was decided by the Council that we would add the following statement in parenthesis after the statement at 8B3 - The instructor may request that the student meet with the College President or President's Designee prior to returning to class (normally with two days of the removal).  After some more discussion, it was decided to recommend to DGC that they add a timeline of two to three days.  Saul also brought up concerns from other faculty questioning "loss of privileges" mentioned on Page 4.  Mack and others responded by stating that is included in the letter written to the student specifically defined for that student as to whether they are in sports, clubs, etc.  Barbara Williams brought up working students as well--employment should be considered a privilege.  

d) Budget Report - Mack said John Hendrickson reported the entire district's deficit at seven million dollars.  If the bond measures do not pass in March, the deficit will definitely be a lot more and could reach fifteen million dollars.  Barbara Williams said the United Faculty Union has disputed John's figures.  Mack continued to report that the district wants to stop all expenditures from line items were there is no money.  This new ruling has already been put into affect.  If there is no money in a line item and monies are being requested from that line item, prior approval must be given by Mariles Magalong.  

6.
NEW BUSINESS:  a) Revision to Key Policy - Mack said this revision was discussed at Operations Council.  There have been some campus thefts on campus that are evident of "inside" employees.  Saul questioned the policy's lack of authority given to department chairs.  Mack said that department chairs are not considered managers and therefore do not have the authority for key distribution/collection.  If a faculty member has difficult getting in touch with their dean, they may request keys from the senior deans, vice-president or president.  Susan said we will bring this back to the next meeting for second reading.


b) Proposal for Dean's List - Judy will table this item until the next meeting.


c) Marketing Priorities - Linda Cherry distributed a draft of a form that was already discussed at President's Cabinet.  This will be discussed further at the next meeting.

8.  ANNOUNCEMENTS:  Barbara Williams asked about students with permanent employee parking stickers parking in the faculty/staff lots.  There was some discussion on this item, and Mack said that Paul Lee is investigating this issue.  


Barb announced the Dr. Dorothy Height event on Tuesday, February 17, 2004, at 11:00 a.m. in the Knox Center.

9.  NEXT MEETING:  Wednesday, March 10, 2004

Meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.  

